
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

September 26, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, September 26, 2018, at the Fairfield Inn & Suites. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            James Anderson
Don Geistwhite
Keith Rodgers

Keith Chase

James Gross

Ronald Rouse

Bennett Chotiner
Erik Hume

Timothy Tate
Shaashawn Dial
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk



Nick DiFrancesco
Stephen Libhart

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Guest:   Ms. Jennie Granger, Deputy Secretary

              PA Department of Transportation
Public Comments:  None.
Introduction:   Mr. Libhart introduced and welcomed Ms. Jennie Granger, Deputy Secretary with the PA Department of Transportation.  Ms. Granger thanked Mr. Edwards and Mr. Chase for extending an invitation to attend the SARAA Board meeting.  She is excited to see all the forward progress going on at the airport. Mr. Chase emphasized that Ms. Granger’s position as Deputy Secretary for Multimodal aligns well with where SARAA is headed in terms of freight emphasis, the Intermodal, and Airport Drive.  
Appointment of Nominating Committee:

Mr. Libhart appointed the following members to the 2019 Nominating Committee:   


Mr. Don Geistwhite, Chair


Mr. Bennett Chotiner


Ms. Carolyn Van Newkirk

The Nominating Committee will report at the December 5, 2018 Board meeting.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are three items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the August 29, 2018 Board meeting
2. GIS Utility Augmentation, CXY
3. Gettysburg Operating Agreement  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and approved.  Mr. Gross abstained on the GIS Utility Augmentation, CXY.
Executive Committee:

a)
Hire Additional Grounds Maintenance Personnel:  Mr. Edwards reported that the SARAA MDT Grounds Maintenance Department (EMGR) currently has a total of 11 permanent full-time employees who are responsible for the maintenance and upkeep of all MDT outdoor facilities including airside snow removal operations.  During winter weather, EMGR staff is required to work extremely long hours in order to keep the airfield open.  The long hours required during winter weather are very hard on staff.  In addition, the relocation of Avflight to the West Ramp has increased the amount of pavement that must be maintained as a first priority.  As a solution, Airport Administration is proposing hiring two additional permanent full-time EMGR employees, thus allowing for a two-shift schedule during winter snow events (12 hours on – 12 hours off and rotating throughout the storm).  This will also give the EMGR Department the extra staffing they need to best maintain airside and landside outdoor facilities to FAA Part 139 airport certification standards all year long.  The estimated cost to add two new permanent full-time EMGR employees (to include all health care, retirement and workers compensation costs) for the remainder of 2018 is $18,000.  The estimated full year cost is $111,000.  The source of funding will be SARAA operating funds.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve adding two new permanent full-time positions to the MDT Grounds Maintenance Department, thus increasing total full time EMGR staff from 11 to 13 employees.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved. 

b)
General Business Insurance:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award the General Insurance Program Renewal for the year of September 30, 2018 to September 30, 2019 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co. (TGC), for $366,672, and continue SARAA’s brokerage relationship with TGC for their second option year.  Cyber Liability insurance has been added to the insurance program this year.  All other coverage limits remain the same with only minor changes in coverage.  Overall there is only a 1.5% increase in premiums as TGC secured a 27.8% decrease in the Public Officials & Employment Practices insurance premium.  The $366,672 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.  
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Chase that the Board award the General Insurance Program Renewal for the year of September 30, 2018 through September 30, 2019 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co. of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania (TGC), for $366,672, and continue SARAA’s brokerage relationship with TGC for their second option year.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  
Workers’ Compensation Insurance:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award the workers’ compensation insurance for the year of September 30, 2018 through September 30, 2019 to the HM Casualty Insurance Co. for $152,101.  Hoaster Gebhard & Co., the broker for the HM Casualty Insurance Co., proposed a renewal with a savings of over $12,000 on the annual premium from last year.  The broker routinely markets our insurance policy.  Three quotes were received:

HM Casualty Insurance, Brickstreet

UPMC Work Partners, UPMC Health Benefits

AMTrust Ins. Co. of Kansas, Beacon Aviation Group

This will be SARAA’s fourth year with BrickStreet and Hoaster Gebhard.  The $152,101 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award the workers’ compensation insurance for the year of September 30, 2018 through September 30, 2019 to the HM Casualty Insurance Co. of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania for $152,101.  The motion 
was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.  
Employee Insurance Renewal:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to allow the Executive Director to sign renewals for Medical, Dental and Vision renewals effective October 1, 2018 through September 30, 2019.  Arthur J. Gallagher & Co, SARAA’s insurance broker, has brought renewals to SARAA for the upcoming plan years.  The renewals are as follows:
Medical and Prescription Coverage:

Capital Blue Cross (no change in coverage)

3.52% increase in monthly premiums
Dental Coverage:
United Concordia (no change in coverage)

1.0% increase in monthly premiums

Vision Coverage:

Highmark Blue Shield (no change in coverage)

0.0% increase in monthly premiums

The total estimated premiums for the plan year are $1,050,000 for medical coverage, $14,000 for vision coverage, and $74,000 for dental coverage.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board allow the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to sign renewals for Medical, Dental and Vision renewals effective October 1, 2018 through September 30, 2019.  The motion was seconded by Mr.  Chotiner and unanimously approved.

PA Local Government Investment Trust (PGLIT):
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to open an account with the PA Local Government Investment Trust (PLGIT) for investment purposes.  SARAA would like to invest the recently received $1.263 million grant receipt from the TSA into two PLGIT/TERM notes, a six month note and a twelve month note.  PGLIT is a trust with its mission to serve PA local governments’ needs to maximize investment earnings on their funds.  Preservation of the principal is the primary objective of PLGIT.   Per Section 3.7 of the SARAA Bylaws, the Board needs to approve accounts at new financial institutions. This investment is part of the Capital Improvement Account.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve opening an account with the PA Local Government Investment Trust (PLGIT) for investment purposes.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chase and unanimously approve.
Airport Development Committee:

a)
Purchase Portable Air Compressor:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to  approve the purchase of one new ATLAS COPCO trailer mounted air compressor.  The purchase price total amount is not to exceed $19,250.  The equipment being replaced is a 1976 model.  This compressor is used to remove damaged pavements with jack-hammers as well as supply high volume pressurized air for powering other pneumatic tools.  This equipment will be available on demand and utilized across all SARAA owned airports to eliminate the need for recurring rental fees.  Funding for this project will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account and the purchase is available through PA State contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one new ATLAS COPCO XAS 185 trailer mounted air compressor.  The purchase price total amount is not to exceed $19,250.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.

b)
Microsoft 365 Subscription Contract & Installation:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to sign a subscription contract with Microsoft for Microsoft and Office 365 software products in the amount of $3,360 per month or $40,320 per year, and to approve the purchase of email migration services from Appalachia Technologies for a one-time, not-to-exceed cost of $8,550.  Currently Windows 7 and Office 2010 are installed on the computers and need to be upgraded, especially Office.  With this contract, SARAA will be able to use the most up-to-date versions of Windows and Office as soon as it is released. The contract included 100 of the Microsoft 365 E3 User at a price of $28 per month, or $33,600 annually.  It also includes 35 Office 365 E3 User at a price of $16 per month, or $6,720 annually.  Quotes were received from two other vendors, Microsoft and CDW.  Funding for this contract will be provided by the 2018/2019 operating budget.    
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, so sign a subscription contract with Microsoft, purchased through its reseller Dell, for Microsoft and Office 365 software products in the amount to f $3,360 per month or $40,320 per year; and also approve the purchase of email migration services from Appalachia Technologies for a one-time not-to-exceed cost of $8,550.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  

c)
Rehabilitate Flood Dike (Supplemental), HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Urban Engineers to increase their contract amount by $27,962, for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $139,342 to provide design and bid services for the reconstruction of the Rehabilitation of the Flood Dike.  He said that $1 billion in Supplemental Discretionary Funds was made available to airports in the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2018.  Staff evaluated SARAA’s on-the-shelf projects and determined that the project that best fits the eligibility criteria is the Rehabilitate Flood Dike project.  Urban Engineers was awarded a supplemental agreement in July to update and prepare the 2003 plans and specifications for bidding.  During the review of the 2003 plans, the SARAA engineering department and Urban determined that changes should be made to the plans to take advantage of current technologies and improve the design of the project.  Urban is now requesting compensation for these additional design services.  Funding for these engineering services will be charged to the Engineering Department’s 2018 professional services budget line item.     
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. DiFrancesco that the Board approve a supplemental agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania to increase their contract amount by $27,962 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $139,342 to provide design and bid services for the reconstruction of the Rehabilitation of the Flood Dike at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign any contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.  

Update:  Mr. Edwards reported that on September 21st, he received a letter from the FAA informing him that HIA was not awarded a grant during the first round of grant approvals. The FAA received 487 funding requests totaling more than $1.3 billion dollars. They funded 37 grants totaled $205 million.  The letter also said that HIA’s request would be reconsidered in subsequent rounds.   

d)
Buildings 26 & 96 Demolition (Amendment #3), HIA Design Third Street Reconstruction:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Urban Engineers to increase their contract amount by $223,412, for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $380,255 to provide design and bid services for the reconstruction of Third Street, HIA.  In February 2017, the SARAA Board of Directors approved a contract amendment with Urban Engineers to develop three alternative concepts for the reconfiguration of Airport Drive and the Third Street intersection.  This additional scope of work will build upon the 2017 concepts to complete the design of the reconstruction of Third Street as part of a larger Landside Cargo Development project.  The cost of this design effort was included in the grant application submitted in August 2018 to the Department of Community and Economic Development for Multi-modal Transportation funding through the Commonwealth Financing Authority.  If this funding is not received or is found to be ineligible, the cost will be paid from SARAA’s Capital Reserve Account.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a supplemental agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, to increase their contract amount by $223,412, for a new total contract amount not-t-exceed $380,255 to provide design and bid services for the reconstruction of Third Street, Harrisburg International Airport, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign any contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

e)
Rehabilitate Olmsted Drive:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to E.K. Services in an amount of $165,561.00 to mill and overlay Olmsted Drive at HIA.  SARAA engineering staff put together contract documents to have approximately 1,500 linear feet of Olmsted Drive rehabilitated.  The Base Bid contract consists of paving Olmsted Drive from Airport Drive to Third Street, and the Add Alternate No. 1 consists of paving Olmsted Drive from Third Street to the Pennsylvania Air National Guard.  The project was advertised for bid on September 8, 2018.  Five companies requested bid documents.  Bids were opened on September 25, 2018.  Three firms submitted bids.  The lowest responsive bidder was E.K. Services.  This project will be funded in SARAA’s 2018 operation and maintenance budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to E.K. Services of New Cumberland, Pennsylvania in an amount of $165,561.00 to mill and overlay Olmsted Drive at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.

f)
Cost of Service Study:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Glace Associates, Inc. to increase their contract amount by $17,960 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $45,060 to provide additional engineering services to complete a Utility Rate Study and develop Rules and Regulations to govern water and sewer service at HIA.  In September 2017, the SARAA Board of Directors approved a contract with Glace Associates to conduct a Cost of Service Study to develop Rates, Rules and Regulations.  Since the inception of the project a number of issues have surfaced that will require additional effort to address in the Cost of Service study.   Approval of this supplemental proposal is needed in order to keep development of the new rates, rules and regulations on schedule so that the new rates and regulations can be implemented concurrent with the 2019 Budget.  This study is being funded from the professional services line items of the Water/Wastewater Department budget.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve a supplemental agreement with Glace Associates, Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania to increase their contract amount by $17,960 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $45,060 to provide additional engineering services to complete a Utility Rate Study and develop Rules and Regulations to govern water and sewer service at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Chotiner and unanimously approved.

g)
Purchase Plow Truck:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of a 2019 International 4x4 plow truck with dump body, plow and spreader. The dump truck will be used for snow removal at all three General Aviation airports. The combined purchase price is quoted at $222,650.00.  The vehicle this unit will be replacing is a 1969 Walters plow truck.  Delivery is expected in 2019.  Funding for this project will come from an approved 2018 90% FAA Grant, an expected matching state grant and the local share will be funded by the 2019 capital budget.  The vehicle purchase is available via PA-COSTARS contracts.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of a 2019 International 4x4 plow truck with dump body, plow and spreader, for snow removal at all three General Aviation airports.  The combined purchase price is quoted at $222,650.00.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through August, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $19.5 million vs. the budgeted amount of $18.9 million, or 2.9% above budgeted projections.  Total Operating Expenses were $11.3 million vs. the budgeted amount of $11.8 million, or 4.7% below budget.  Net Operating Revenue is $8.2 million.  After subtracting out the non-operating items, the Variance to Budget is $2.1 million, which is a very healthy bottom line for the Airport Authority.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.74%.  The requirement is 1.25%, and the budget was 1.35%.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 8.73% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 7.08% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up 5.97%.   The Ride Sharing Services (Uber and Lyft) revenue is now listed separately from the taxicab revenue statistics.   The Passenger Airline Cost per Enplanement is down 4.7% from last year.  The revenue sharing number will be significant this year.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, the taxicab operator has not paid SARAA anything in 2018.  Staff is currently reviewing Request for Proposals to consider a new operator.  Staff will hopefully have a recommendation next month.   
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4,  HIA:  Grooving and permanent paint operations will continue into October.  The project is expected to be completed in mid to late October.
Install Automated Weather Observation System (AWOS), FCRA:  The AWOS station was commissioned on August 30th.  
Install Perimeter Fence, GRA:  This project is ongoing.  This project has been delayed by wet weather conditions.  
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Hangar:  The contractor has erected the structural steel. This project is expected to be completed either later this year or in January, 2019.
North 29 Enterprise Storage Facility: The Township conducted an Occupancy Inspection on August 31st.  The new Pre-delivery facility is now operational.

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Passengers for August were 121,870, which is 17.8% ahead of budget, and 20% ahead of August, 2017.  August was the busiest month at HIA since October, 2010.  Total year-to date passengers were at 724,432, which is up 1.5% vs. budget and up 7.5% vs year-to-date 2017.  The only airline showing a decline is Delta Airlines, which is down 4.3%.  Third quarter 2018 enplanements are projected to be about 12% above budget.  Because of the additional Frontier service and additional seat capacity by American and United Airlines, it is anticipated that enplaned passengers will be between 640,000 to 643,000 for 2018. Year-to-date Landed Weight is up 5.6% vs budget, or 778 million pounds, and up 11.4% vs. year-to-date 2017.    Departing Seat Capacity is up 15.7% for August.  MDT Operations are up 8.9% for August and up 3.0% year-to-date.  CXY Operations are down 12.8% for August, and down 6.5% year-to-date.     
Air Canada: Air Canada will be terminating service out of HIA effective October 31st, 2018.due to operational difficulties.  The aircraft that they use, the Beech 1900’s, are having a lot of mechanical problems.  They are also terminating service out of Syracuse and Rochester.

Corporate Travel Survey:  Mr. Edwards said that the purpose of this survey is to demonstrate to network airlines the amount of corporate travel in the region that they are ignoring.  There have been over 200 responses received to date.  Most companies in the region are medium and smaller businesses.  Network airlines sales departments tend to focus primarily on larger accounts of $1 million plus annually. The preliminary results show that the top reasons for not choosing MDT are:  not enough nonstop flights options; fares are not competitive with other airports; MD flight times are not as convenient; cannot get to final destination easily; and aircraft size.  
Marketing Update:  Mr. Edward said that the fall campaign is underway for Frontier, Allegiant and American Airlines. Allegiant is increasing service to Sanford, St. Petersburg and Punta Gorda in early 2019 by 30%.  Daily service to Sanford/Orlando begins February 13.  

Allegiant Conference:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller will attend the Allegiant Conference on October 9th through October 11th.   

Board Member Comments:

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard said that the Fairfield Inn and Suites is a very good addition to the airport.  He also said that the Finance Committee recently met and the preliminary budget is going well.

Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson said it is really exciting to see all the progress on the projects.

Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase thanked the Chairman and Executive Director for giving Ms. Granger the opportunity to participate in the SARAA Board meeting.  
Mr. Rouse:  Mr. Rouse said that the hotel looks great.

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner said it is a long walk from the terminal to the hotel.  He also said the directional signs are helpful but they could be better.  Mr. Edwards responded that the hotel may acquire a shuttle van.  He also said staff is in the process of improving the signage.

Ms. Dial:  Ms. Dial thanked Mr. Stevens and Ms. Svirbely for the airport tour that was given to her and Mr. Rouse last month.  

Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers commended staff on the great job with the hotel.  

Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked the airport staff for the excellent work that they do.

Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross said that there will be another Finance Committee meeting in October.  The final draft will be presented to the Board for approval at the Board meeting on December 5th. 
Ms. Van Newkirk:   Ms. Van Newkirk said it is great to see all and positive changes at the airport.
Mr. Tate:  Mr. Tate suggested that staff should consider hiring a dedicated Safety person.  He asked Mr. Edwards to email him the incident rate.  
Mr. DiFrancesco:  Mr. DiFrancesco said that at the Philadelphia Airport, the gambling terminals are integrated throughout the entire airport. Interactive gaming is expected to be up and running in the second quarter of 2019.  
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, October 31, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:28 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer


PAGE  
10

